Basel Pillar 3 Disclosure

For the Year Ended 30 June, 2019

Table of Contents

1.	Overview of Risk Management Processes	3
1.1	Risk Governance	3
1.2	Combined Assurance	5
1.3	Risk Information Reporting	5
1.4	Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process (ICAAP)	6
1.5	Risk profile analysis	7
2.	Regulatory capital requirements	7
2.1	Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template	8
2.2:	Transitional Disclosures	14
2.3	Capital requirements for credit risk	15
2.4	Capital requirements for market risk	16
2.5	Capital requirements for operational risk	16
2.6	Capital Adequacy ratio	16
2.7	Expanded Regulatory Balance Sheet	17
2.8	Extract of Basel III common disclosure	19
2.9	Main features of the regulatory capital instruments	20

3. **Credit Risk** 22 Credit Risk Reporting 23 3.1 Credit Risk Exposure 25 3.2 **Credit Risk Mitigation** 27 3.3 Counterparty Credit Risk 3.4 32 **Market Risk** 33 4. Market Risk in the Trading Book 33 4.1 Market risk in the Banking Book 34 4.2 Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB) 34 4.3 Foreign Exchange Risk 36 4.4 **Operational Risk** 36 5 The approach for operational risk 36 5.1 capital assessment Measurement approach 37 5.2 6 **Equity Risk** 37 7 Remuneration 37 7.1 **FNB Reward Philosophy** 38 7.2 **Employee Types** 38 7.3 Variable Pay 39





1. Overview of Risk Management processes

Introduction

First National Bank Botswana Limited (FNBB or the Bank) is a wholly owned subsidiary of First National Bank Holdings (Botswana) and a part of the First Rand Group of Companies.

This Pillar 3 disclosure report is consistent with:

- *i.* the Bank of Botswana's Directive on the Revised International Convergence of Capital Measurement and Capital Standards for Botswana (Basel II Directive); and
- ii. the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision's (BCBS) Revised Pillar III Disclosure Requirements.

This report has been internally verified by the bank's governance processes in line with the FNBB Pillar III Disclosure Policy, which describes the responsibilities and duties of Senior Management and the Board in the preparation and review of the Pillar III Disclosure.

- minimum disclosure requirements of the Regulations, Standards and Directives are met;
- disclosed information is consistent with the manner in which the Board assesses the bank's risk portfolio; and
- the disclosure provides a true reflection of the bank's financial condition and risk profile.

1.1 Risk Governance

Risk governance framework

The bank's Business Performance and Risk Management Framework (BPRMF) describes the bank's approach to risk management. Effective risk management also requires multiple points of control or safeguards that should be consistently applied at various levels throughout the organisation. The bank's Board retains ultimate responsibility for ensuring that risks are adequately identified, measured, monitored and managed. The bank believes that effective risk management is predicated on a culture focused on risk paired with an effective governance structure.

There are three lines of control across the bank's operations, which are recognised in the BPRFM. The following diagram illustrates the three lines of risk control.

First line of control			
Risk ownership:	Head of business: Reports to CEO		
Risk inherent in business activities			
Second lin	ne of control		
Risk control: Risk identification, measurement, control and independent over- sight and monitoring	Risk Office sets policies across the Bank and conducts monitoring to ensure that the implementation of risk principles adhere to regulations and legislation through: Operational Risk Management; Forensics; Financial Crime Risk Management; Regulatory Risk Management; ALM and Market Risk; and Legal		
Third line	of control		
Independent assurance: Adequacy and effectiveness of internal control, governance and risk management	Internal Audit (IA): Headed by Chief Internal Auditor with direct, unrestricted access to Audit Committee chairman, CEO, records, property and personnel. External Advisors		



Risk Governance Structure

The risk management structure is set out in the Business Performance and Risk Management Framework (BPRMF). As a Board approved policy, it delineates the roles and responsibilities of key stakeholders in business, support and control functions across the bank.

The primary Board committee overseeing risk matters across the bank is the Board Risk, Capital Management and Compliance Committee (BRCCC). It has delegated responsibility for a number of specialist topics to various sub-committees.

Governance structures are in place to facilitate for a common understanding of the challenges business faces and how these are addressed across the bank.

The strategic executive committee ensures alignment of the bank's strategy, sets risk appetite and is responsible for optimal deployment of the bank's financial and non-financial resources.

The following diagram illustrates how the risk committees fit into the governance structures. All Board committees have with clearly defined responsibilities.





Responsibilities of the Board Risk Committees

Committee	Responsibility
Board Audit Committee	 assists the Board with its duties relating to the safeguarding of assets, operation of adequate systems and controls, assessment of going concern status and ensuring that relevant compliance and risk management processes are in place; oversees and reviews work performed by the external auditors and internal audit function; and oversees financial risks and internal financial controls including the integrity, accuracy and completeness of the financial information and the annual report, which is availed to shareholders and other stakeholders.
Risk, Capital Management and Compliance Committee (RCCC)	 approves risk management policies, frameworks, strategies and processes; monitors containment of risk exposures within the risk appetite framework; reports on assessment of the adequacy and effectiveness of risk appetite, risk management, and compliance processes to the Board; monitors the implementation of the risk management strategy, risk appetite limits and effectiveness of risk management; initiates and monitors corrective action, where appropriate; monitors that the bank takes appropriate action to manage its regulatory and supervisory risks, and complies with applicable laws, rules, codes and standards; approves regulatory capital models, risk and capital targets, limits and thresholds; and monitors capital adequacy and ensures that a sound capital management mechanisms exists.
Board Credit Risk Committee	 Reviews and approves applications or renewals for investments, advances or other credit instruments in excess of 10% of the bank's qualifying capital and reserves; Reviews and approves transactions with related parties; and Delegates the mandate for approval of group and individual facilities to the bank's credit approval committees.
Directors Affairs and Governance Committee	 Assesses the adequacy, effectiveness and appropriateness of corporate governance structures of the bank and alignment with best practice.
Remuneration Committee	 Advises the Board on various aspects of the bank's people strategy including remuneration of executive directors; Makes recommendations regarding non-executive director's fees; and Evaluates the adequacy, effectiveness and appropriateness of the reward and remuneration policies and ensures its alignment to best practice.



1.2 Combined Assurance

The Audit Committee oversees formal enterprise-wide governance structures for enhancing the practice of combined assurance. The primary objective is for the assurance providers to work together with management to deliver the appropriate assurance effectively. Assurance providers in this model include Internal Audit, senior management, Operational Risk Management (ORM), Regulatory and Conduct Risk Management (RCRM) and external auditors. The combined outcome of independent oversight, validation and audit tasks performed by the assurance providers ensures a high standard across methodological, operational and process components of the bank's risk and financial resource management.

The bank established a combined assurance forum with its duties, responsibilities, membership and reporting lines articulated in the combined assurance forum charter. The forum's primary objective is to assist the audit committee in discharging its responsibilities relative to the integration, coordination, and alignment of the various risk management and assurance processes and activities across the group.

1.3 Risk Information Reporting

Process of Risk Reporting

The bank's robust and transparent risk reporting process enables key stakeholders (including the Board and senior management) to get an accurate, complete and reliable view of the bank's financial and non-financial risk profile and to make appropriate strategic and business decisions.

Specialised risk committees report to the Main Risk Committee (which then reports to the RCCC), on risk profile, material risk exposures, risk adjusted business performance and key risk issues. The RCCC submits its reports and findings to the Board and highlights control issues to the Audit Committee.

Regular risk reporting enables the Board, senior management, RCCC and relevant sub-committees to evaluate and understand the level and trend of material risk exposures and its impact on the bank's capital adequacy, and to make timely adjustments to the bank's future capital requirements and strategic plan.

The RCCC, in turn, submits reports to the Board on:

- the bank's risk profile, significant issues, key risk exposures, risk rating trends, Board risk appetite principles and Board risk limits;
- effectiveness of processes relating to corporate governance, risk management, capital management and capital adequacy;
- · level of compliance or non-compliance with laws and regulations and supervisory requirements;
- internal control and regulatory material malfunction;
- contravention of codes of conduct or ethics, personal trading, or unethical behaviour by any of the directors; and
- limits, authorities and delegations granted to the RCCC.

Internal Audit (IA) provides a written assessment regarding the adequacy and effectiveness of the system of internal controls (including financial controls) and risk management to the audit Committee. This enables the Board to report on the effectiveness of the system of internal controls in the annual report.

Basel Pillar 3 Disclosure

For the Year Ended 30 June, 2019



1.3 Risk Information Reporting [continued]

Risk reports to the Board, Board Risk Committees, Audit Committees, and Senior Management include the following:

- feedback on the implementation and monitoring of risk management processes;
- · comparison of risk management performance against risk appetite, limits and indicators;
- periodical review of process against and deviation from the risk management plan;
- changes in the external and internal environment and its possible impact on the risk profile;
- impact of environmental changes on the strategic risk profile of the bank;
- assessment that risk responses are effective and efficient in both design and operation;
- tracking the implementation of risk responses;
- analysing and learning lessons from changes, trends, successes, failures and events; and
- identifying emerging risks.

Risk data aggregation and risk reporting

The BCBS published the principles for effective risk data aggregation and risk reporting (BCBS239) in January 2013. This paper presents a set of principles to strengthen banks' risk data aggregation capabilities and internal risk reporting practices. In turn, effective implementation of the principles is expected to enhance risk management and decision-making processes at banks. FNBB has achieved more than 80% completion on complying to the requirements of the principles.

1.4 Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process (ICAAP)

As per the Basel II Directive issued by Bank of Botswana, all banks should fully implement Pillar II of the directive, by imbedding a Board The ICAAP serves to ensure that FNBB can:

- a. Adequately identify, measure, monitor, control and mitigate all the material risks; and determine how such risks affect the Bank's overall capital adequacy;
- b. Develop a strategy for maintaining adequate capital levels, consistent with a bank's risk profile, taking into account its strategic focus and business plans, as well as its operating environment; and
- c. Enforce rigorous, continuous, forward looking stress testing that identifies possible events or changes in market conditions that could adversely impact a bank's capital.

In order to achieve this objective the Bank needs to:

- ensure that at least the minimum amount of regulatory capital is held at all times for Bank of Botswana (BoB) and South African Reserve Bank (SARB) to allow the Bank to conduct business;
- hold sufficient capital that will instill confidence in all stakeholders in the bank's ongoing solvency and status as a creditworthy counterparty;
- allocate capital to businesses based on an understanding of the risk and reward drivers of the income streams and to ensure that appropriate returns are earned on the capital deployed;
- ensure that the buffer over the minimum regulatory capital requirement is sufficient to cater for income and capital volatility and economic risk which may manifest through business disruption, regulatory intervention or credit downgrades, where applicable;
- to consider the returns on a risk-adjusted basis to assess business performance; and
- ensure that the bank's capital adequacy ratios and other sub-limits remain above appropriate (and approved) limits during different economic and business cycles.

The optimal level and composition of capital is determined after taking into account business units organic growth plans, as well as investor expectations, targeted capital ratios, future business plans, plans for the issuance of additional capital instruments, the need for appropriate buffers in excess of minimum requirements, rating agencies considerations and proposed regulatory changes.

Basel Pillar 3 Disclosure

For the Year Ended 30 June, 2019



1.4 Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process (ICAAP) [continued]

Additionally, this requires that the bank develops and maintains a capital plan that incorporates, among others, the following:

- anticipated capital utilization;
- planned issuance of capital instruments;
- stress tests and scenario analysis;
- appropriation of profits and dividend payments;
- desired level of capital, inclusive of a buffer;
- expansion and strategic initiatives; and
- general contingency plan for dealing with divergences and unexpected events.

ICAAP is an integral tool in meeting the above capital management objectives and key to the bank's risk and capital management processes.

ICAAP allows and facilitates:

- the link between business strategy, risk introduced and capital required to support the strategy;
- the establishment of frameworks, policies and procedures for the effective management of material risks;
- the embedding of a responsible risk culture at all levels in the organisation;
- the effective allocation and management of capital in the organisation;
- the development of plausible stress tests to provide useful information which serve as early warnings/triggers, so that contingency plans can be implemented; and

1.5 Risk profile analysis

Capital adequacy

FNBB has maintained its strong capital position. Capital planning is undertaken on a three-year forward-looking basis and the level and composition of capital is determined taking into account business units' organic growth plans and stress-testing scenario outcomes. In addition, the bank considers external issues that could impact capital levels, which include regulatory and accounting changes, macro-economic conditions and outlook.

Credit risk

FNBB Credit loss rates are within the risk appetite of FNBB. These are managed within the Credit Risk Management Framework. Credit origination strategies are aligned to the FNBB macroeconomic outlook.

Market risk in the trading book

The interest rate risk asset class represents the most significant market risk in the trading book exposure. The bank's Market Risk profile remained within risk appetite. Market Risk was managed within the Board acceptable limits.



2. Regulatory capital requirements

Consolidation of all group entities for accounting purposes is in accordance with IFRS and for regulatory purposes in accordance with the requirements of the Basel II Regulations.

There are no restrictions, or other major impediments, on the transfer of funds or regulatory capital within the group. There are no capital deficiencies in any of the subsidiaries that are not included in the consolidation for regulatory purposes.

The capital planning process ensures that the total capital adequacy and Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1) capital ratios remain within or above targets across economic and business cycles. Capital is managed on a forward-looking basis, and the bank remains appropriately capitalised under a range of normal and severe stress scenarios, which includes ongoing regulatory developments, expansion initiatives and corporate transactions. The bank aims to back all economic risk with loss absorbing capital and remains well capitalised in the current environment.

The currency used in this report is Pula and lowest denomination used is thousand (P'000).

2.1 Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template

The currency used in this report is Pula and lowest denomination used is thousand (P'000).

Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (With Transitional Adjustments)

Commo	on Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at June 30, 2018	(P'000)
1	Directly issued qualifying common share (and equivalent for non-joint stock companies) capital plus related stock surplus.	51,088
2	Retained earnings	2,655,073
3	Accumulated other comprehensive income (and other reserves)	-
4	Directly issued capital subject to phase out from CET1 CAPITAL (only applicable to non-joint stock companies)	_
5	Common share capital issued by subsidiaries and held by third parties (amount allowed in group CET1 CAPITAL)	-
6	Common Equity Tier I capital before regulatory adjustments	2,706,161
Commo	on Equity Tier I capital: regulatory adjustments	
7	Prudential valuation adjustments	-
8	Goodwill (net of related tax liability)	(26,963)
9	Other intangibles other than mortgage-servicing rights (net of related tax liability)	-
10	Deferred tax assets that rely on future profitability excluding those arising from temporary differences (net of related tax liability)	-
11	Cash-flow hedge reserve	-
12	Shortfall of provisions to expected losses	-
13	Securitisation gain on sale (as set out in paragraph 562 of Basel II framework)	-
14	Gains and losses due to changes in own credit risk on fair valued liabilities	-
15	Defined-benefit pension fund net assets	-
16	Investments in own shares (if not already netted off paid-in capital on reported balance sheet)	-
17	Reciprocal cross-holdings in common equity	-
18	Investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions, where the bank does not own more than 10% of the issued share capital (amount above 10% threshold)	_

Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (With Transitional Adjustments) [continued]

Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at June 30, 2018	(P'000)
19	Significant investments in the common stock of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions (amount above 10% threshold)	-
20	Mortgage servicing rights (amount above 10% threshold)	-
21	Deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences (amount above 10% threshold, net of related tax liability)	-
22	Amount exceeding the 15% threshold	-
23	of which: significant investments in the common stock of financials	-
24	of which: mortgage servicing rights	-
25	of which: deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences	-
26	National specific regulatory adjustments (IFRS 9 Provisions Transitional Adjustment)	94,794
27	Regulatory adjustments applied to Common Equity Tier I due to insufficient Additional Tier I and Tier II to cover deductions	-
28	Total regulatory adjustments to Common equity Tier I	67,831
29	Common Equity Tier I capital (CET1 CAPITAL)	2,773,992
Additio	nal Tier I capital: instruments	
30	Directly issued qualifying Additional Tier I instruments plus related stock surplus	-
31	of which: classified as equity under applicable accounting standards	-
32	of which: classified as liabilities under applicable accounting standards	
33	Directly issued capital instruments subject to phase out from Additional Tier I	-
34	Additional Tier I instruments (and CET1 CAPITAL instruments not included in row 5) issued by subsidiar- ies and held by third parties (amount allowed in group AT1)	-
35	of which: instruments issued by subsidiaries subject to phase out	-
36	Additional Tier I capital before regulatory adjustments	
37	Investments in own Additional Tier I instruments	-
38	Reciprocal cross-holdings in Additional Tier I instruments	-
39	Investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions, where the bank does not own more than 10% of the issued common share capital of the entity (amount above 10% threshold)	-
40	Significant investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation (net of eligible short positions)	-
41	National specific regulatory adjustments	-
42	Regulatory adjustments applied to Additional Tier I due to insufficient Tier II to cover deductions	-
43	Total regulatory adjustments to Additional Tier I capital	-
44	Additional Tier I capital (AT1)	-
45	Tier I capital (T1 = CET1 CAPITAL + AT1)	2,773,992
Tier I ca	pital: regulatory adjustments	
46	Directly issued qualifying Tier II instruments plus related stock surplus	201,840
47	Directly issued capital instruments subject to phase out from Tier II	-
48	Tier II instruments (and CET1 CAPITAL and AT1 instruments not included in rows 5 or 34) issued by subsidiaries and held by third parties (amount allowed in group Tier II)	_
49	of which: instruments issued by subsidiaries subject to phase out	-
50	Unpublished Current Year's Profits	295,544
51	Provisions	220,385
52	Tier II capital before regulatory adjustments	717,769



Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (With Transitional Adjustments) [continued]

Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at June 30, 2018	(P'000)
Additio	nal Tier I capital: instruments	
53	Investments in own Tier II instruments	-
54	Reciprocal cross-holdings in Tier II instruments	-
55	Investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions, where the bank does not own more than 10% of the issued common share capital of the entity (amount above the 10% threshold).	-
56	Significant investments in the capital banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation (net of eligible short positions).	-
57	National specific regulatory adjustments	-
58	Total regulatory adjustments to Tier II capital	-
59	Tier II capital (T2)	717,769
60	Total capital (TC = T1 + T2)	3,491,761
61	Total risk-weighted assets	20,039,824

Capital ratios and buffers		
62	Common Equity Tier I (as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	13.84%
63	Tier I (as a percentage of risk-weighted assets)	13.84%
64	Total capital (as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	17.42%
65	Institution specific buffer requirement (minimum CET1 CAPITAL requirement plus capital conserva- tion buffer plus countercyclical buffer requirements plus G-SIB buffer requirement, expressed as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	-
66	of which: capital conservation buffer requirement	-
67	of which: bank specific countercyclical buffer requirement	-
68	of which: G-SIB buffer requirement	-
69		

Common	Common Equity Tier I available to meet buffers (as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	
70	National Common Equity Tier I minimum ratio (if different from Basel III minimum)	-
71	National Tier I minimum ratio (if different from Basel III minimum)	-
72	National total capital minimum ratio (if different from Basel III minimum)	-
Amounts	below the thresholds for deduction (before risk-weighting)	
73	Non-significant investments in the capital of other financials	-
74	Significant investments in the common stock of financials	-
75	Mortgage servicing rights (net of related tax liability)	-
76	Deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences (net of related tax liability)	-
Applicab	le caps on the inclusion of provisions in Tier II	
77	Provisions eligible for inclusion in Tier II in respect of exposures subject to standardised approach (prior to application of cap)	220,385
78	Cap on inclusion of provisions in Tier II under standardised approach	220,385
79	Provisions eligible for inclusion in Tier II in respect of exposures subject to internal ratings-based	_
13	ap- proach (prior to application of cap)	
80	Cap for inclusion of provisions in Tier II under internal ratings-based approach	-



Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (With Transitional Adjustments) [continued]

Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at June 30, 2018	(P'000)
Capital	instruments subject to phase - out arrangements (only applicable between 1 Jan 2015 and 1 Jan 2020))
81	Current cap on CET1 CAPITAL instruments subject to phase out arrangements	-
82	Amount excluded from CET1 CAPITAL due to cap (excess over cap after redemptions and maturities)	-
83	Current cap on AT1 instruments subject to phase out arrangements	-
84	Amount excluded from AT1 due to cap (excess over cap after redemptions and maturities)	-
85	Current cap on T2 instruments subject to phase out arrangements	-
86	Amount excluded from T2 due to cap (excess over cap after redemptions and maturities)	-



Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (Fully Loaded)

Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at 30 June 2019	(P'000)
1	Directly issued qualifying common share (and equivalent for non-joint stock companies) capital plus related stock surplus.	51,088
2	Retained earnings	2,655,073
3	Accumulated other comprehensive income (and other reserves)	-
4	Directly issued capital subject to phase out from CET1 CAPITAL (only applicable to non-joint stock companies)	-
5	Common share capital issued by subsidiaries and held by third parties (amount allowed in group CET1 CAPITAL)	-
6	Common Equity Tier I capital before regulatory adjustments	2,706,161
Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: regulatory adjustments	
7.	Prudential valuation adjustments	-
8.	Goodwill (net of related tax liability)	(26,963)
9.	Other intangibles other than mortgage-servicing rights (net of related tax liability)	-
10.	Deferred tax assets that rely on future profitability excluding those arising from temporary differences (net of related tax liability)	-
11.	Cash-flow hedge reserve	-
12.	Shortfall of provisions to expected losses	-
13.	Securitisation gain on sale (as set out in paragraph 562 of Basel II framework)	-
14.	Gains and losses due to changes in own credit risk on fair valued liabilities	-
15.	Defined-benefit pension fund net assets	-
16.	Investments in own shares (if not already netted off paid-in capital on reported balance sheet)	-
17.	Reciprocal cross-holdings in common equity	-
18.	Investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions, where the bank does not own more than 10% of the issued share capital (amount above 10% threshold)	
19.	Significant investments in the common stock of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions (amount above 10% threshold)	-
20.	Mortgage servicing rights (amount above 10% threshold)	
21.	Deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences (amount above 10% threshold, net of related tax liability)	-
22.	Amount exceeding the 15% threshold	-
23.	of which: significant investments in the common stock of financials	-
24.	of which: mortgage servicing rights	-
25.	of which: deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences	-
26.	National specific regulatory adjustments (IFRS 9 Provisions Transitional Adjustment)	-
27.	Regulatory adjustments applied to Common Equity Tier I due to insufficient Additional Tier I and Tier II to cover deductions	-
28.	Total regulatory adjustments to Common equity Tier I	(26,963)
29.	Common Equity Tier I capital (CET1 CAPITAL)	2,679,198



Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (Fully Loaded)

Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at 30 June 2019	(P'000)
Additio	nal Tier I capital: instruments	
30.	Directly issued qualifying Additional Tier I instruments plus related stock surplus	
31.	of which: classified as equity under applicable accounting standards	
32.	of which: classified as liabilities under applicable accounting standards	
33.	Directly issued capital instruments subject to phase out from Additional Tier I	
34.	Additional Tier I instruments (and CET1 CAPITAL instruments not included in row 5) issued by subsidiar- ies and held by third parties (amount allowed in group AT1)	
35.	of which: instruments issued by subsidiaries subject to phase out	
36.	Additional Tier I capital before regulatory adjustments	
37.	Investments in own Additional Tier I instruments	
38.	Reciprocal cross-holdings in Additional Tier I instruments	
39.	Investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions, where the bank does not own more than 10% of the issued common share capital of the entity (amount above 10% threshold)	
40.	Significant investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation (net of eligible short positions)	
41.	National specific regulatory adjustments	
42.	Regulatory adjustments applied to Additional Tier I due to insufficient Tier II to cover deductions	
43.	Total regulatory adjustments to Additional Tier I capital	
44.	Additional Tier I capital (AT1)	
45.	Tier I capital (T1 = CET1 CAPITAL + AT1)	2,679,198
Additio	nal Tier I capital: instruments	
46.	Directly issued qualifying Tier II instruments plus related stock surplus	201,84
47.	Directly issued capital instruments subject to phase out from Tier II	
48.	Tier II instruments (and CET1 CAPITAL and AT1 instruments not included in rows 5 or 34) issued by subsidiaries and held by third parties (amount allowed in group Tier II)	
49.	of which: instruments issued by subsidiaries subject to phase out	
50.	Unpublished Current Year's Profits	295,544
51.	Provisions	220,38
52.	Tier II capital before regulatory adjustments	717,769
Additio	nal Tier I capital: instruments	
53.	Investments in own Tier II instruments	
54.	Reciprocal cross-holdings in Tier II instruments	
55.	Investments in the capital of banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation, net of eligible short positions, where the bank does not own more than 10% of the issued common share capital of the entity (amount above the 10% threshold).	
56.	Significant investments in the capital banking, financial and insurance entities that are outside the scope of regulatory consolidation (net of eligible short positions).	
57.	National specific regulatory adjustments	
58.	Total regulatory adjustments to Tier II capital	
59.	Tier II capital (T2)	717,769
60.	Total capital (TC = T1 + T2)	3,396,967
61.	Total risk-weighted assets	20,039,824



Table 22: Basel III Common Equity Tier I Disclosure Template (Fully Loaded)

Commo	n Equity Tier I capital: instruments and reserves as at 30 June 2019	(P'000)
Capital	ratios and buffers	
62.	Common Equity Tier I (as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	13.37%
63.	Tier I (as a percentage of risk-weighted assets)	13.37%
64.	Total capital (as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	16.95%
65.	Institution specific buffer requirement (minimum CET1 CAPITAL requirement plus capital conservation buffer plus countercyclical buffer requirements plus G-SIB buffer requirement, expressed as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	
66.	of which: capital conservation buffer requirement	-
67.	of which: bank specific countercyclical buffer requirement	-
68.	of which: G-SIB buffer requirement	-
69.		-
Commo	n Equity Tier I available to meet buffers (as a percentage of risk weighted assets)	
70.	National Common Equity Tier I minimum ratio (if different from Basel III minimum)	-
71.	National Tier I minimum ratio (if different from Basel III minimum)	-
72.	National total capital minimum ratio (if different from Basel III minimum)	-
Amount	s below the thresholds for deduction (before risk-weighting)	
73.	Non-significant investments in the capital of other financials	-
74.	Significant investments in the common stock of financials	-
75.	Mortgage servicing rights (net of related tax liability)	-
76.	Deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences (net of related tax liability)	-
Applical	ole caps on the inclusion of provisions in Tier II	
77.	Provisions eligible for inclusion in Tier II in respect of exposures subject to standardised approach (prior to application of cap)	220,385
78.	Cap on inclusion of provisions in Tier II under standardised approach	220,385
79.	Provisions eligible for inclusion in Tier II in respect of exposures subject to internal ratings-based approach (prior to application of cap)	-
80.	Cap for inclusion of provisions in Tier II under internal ratings-based approach	-
Capital	nstruments subject to phase-out arrangements (only applicable between 1 Jan 2015 and 1 Jan 2020)	
81.	Current cap on CET1 CAPITAL instruments subject to phase out arrangements	-
82.	Amount excluded from CET1 CAPITAL due to cap (excess over cap after redemptions and maturities)	-
83.	Current cap on AT1 instruments subject to phase out arrangements	-
84.	Amount excluded from AT1 due to cap (excess over cap after redemptions and maturities)	-
85.	Current cap on T2 instruments subject to phase out arrangements	-
86.	Amount excluded from T2 due to cap (excess over cap after redemptions and maturities)	-



2.2: Transitional Disclosures

		June 2019	March 2019	December 2018	September 2018	June 2018
Availa	ble Capital (P'000)	Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1)	2,773,992	2,773,992	2,773,992	2 485 235
1 (a)	Fully loaded ECL accounting model	2,679,198	2,679,198	2,679,198	2 405 022	2,511,973
2	Tier 1	2,773,992	2,773,992	2,773,992	2 485 235	
2 (a)	Fully loaded ECL accounting model Tier 1	2,679,198	2,679,198	2,679,198	2 405 022	2,511,973
3	Total Capital	3,491,761	3,576,283	3,570,688	3 342 762	
3 (a)	Fully loaded ECL accounting model Total Capital	3,396,967	3,481,489	3,475,894	3 262 549	3,201,075
Risk W	eighted Assets (P'000)	1				
4	Total Risk-Weighted Assets (RWA)	20,039,824	19,446,868	19,642,792	18 220 494	17,844,323
Risk-b	ased Capital Ratios as a Percentage of RWA	1				
5	Common Equity Tier 1 ratio	13.84%	14.26%	14.12%	13.64%	-
5 (a)	Fully loaded ECL accounting model CET1 ratio	13.37%	13.78%	13.64%	13.20%	14.08%
6	Tier 1 ratio	13.84%	14.26%	14.12%	13.64%	
6 (a)	Fully loaded ECL accounting model Tier 1 ratio	13.37%	13.78%	13.64%	13.20%	14.08%
7	Total Capital ratio	17.42%	18.39%	18.18%	18.35%	
7 (a)	Fully loaded ECL accounting model Total Capital ratio	16.95%	17.90%	17.70%	17.91%	17.94%
Additi	onal CET1 Buffer Requirements as a Percen	tage of RWA				
8	Capital conservation buffer requirements (2.5% from 2019) (%)	-	-	-	-	-
9	Countercyclical requirements (%)	-	-	-	-	-
10	Bank G-SIB or DD-SIB additional requirements (%)	-	-	-	-	-
11	Total of bank CET1 specific buffer requirements (%) (row 8+ row 9+ row 10)	-	-	-	-	-
12	CET1 available after meeting the bank's minimum capital requirements (P'000)	-	-	-	-	-

2.3 Capital requirements for credit risk

Portfolios subject to the standardised approach are disclosed separately for each portfolio.

As at June 30, 2018		(P'000)
Portfolio	RWA	Minimum Capital Requirement
ON-Balance Sheet exposures		
Claims on Sovereign or Central Banks	219,864	33,002
Claims on Public Sector Entities (PSEs) - one risk weight less favourable than sovereign	57,897	8,691
Claims on Banks	2,549,763	382,724
Claims on Corporates	2,402,396	360,604
Claims Included in the Retail Portfolios	6,125,179	919,401
Claims Secured by Residential Mortgage Property	2,378,036	356,948
Claims Secured by Commercial Real Estate	2,545,582	382,097
Other Assets	918,810	137,915
Total on-Balance Sheet amount	17,197,528	2,581,383
Off balanceSheet exposures		
Commitments	70,049	10,514
Certain transaction-related contingent items such as performance bonds, bid bonds, warrantees and standby letters of credit related to particular transactions.	302,854	45,459
OTC Derivative transactions and credit derivative contracts	60,373	9,062
Total Failed Trades (sum Unsettled non-DvP trades and Failed non-DvP Trades)	-	-
Total off-Balance Sheet amount	433,276	65,036
Total exposure	17,630,804	2,646,418

2.4 Capital requirements for market risk

Standardised Measurement Approach

As at June 30, 2018	(P'000)
RWA	Minimum Capital Requirement
156,305	23,329

2.5 Capital requirements for operational risk

Basic Indicator Approach

As at June 30, 2018	(P'000)
RWA	Minimum Capital Requirement
2,252,715	336,226



2.6 Capital Adequacy ratio

Total and Tier I capital ratio - Standardised approach

Tier I capital	2,773,992
Tier II capital	717,769
Total Qualifying capital	3,491,761
Total Risk weighted Asset	20,039,824
Tier I capital ratio	13.84%
Total capital ratio	17.42%

2.7 Expanded Regulatory Balance Sheet

There is no difference between the regulatory consolidation and accounting consolidation.

Table 26: Expanded Regulatory Balance Sheet

	Balance sheet as in published financial statements	Under regulatory scope of consolidation	
(P'000)	As at the period ended 30 June 2018	As at 30 June 2018	Reference
Assets			
Cash and balances at central banks	2,034,779	2,034,779	
Items in the course of collection from other banks	418	418	
Trading portfolio assets	134,761	134,761	
Financial assets designated at fair value	-	-	
Financial assets held to maturity	2,104,141	2,104,141	
Derivative financial instruments	49,606	49,606	
Loans and advances to banks	3,166,863	3,166,863	
Loans and advances to customers	15,939,047	15,939,047	
Reverse repurchase agreements and other similar secured lending	-	-	
Available for sale financial investments	1,896,318	1,896,318	
Current and deferred tax assets	106,768	106,768	
Prepayments, accrued income and other assets	330,651	330,651	
Investments in associates and joint ventures	-	-	
Goodwill and intangible assets	26,963	26,963	
of which goodwill	26,963	26,963	А
of which other intangibles (excluding MSRs)	-	-	В
of which MSRs	-	-	С
Property, plant and equipment	481,307	481,307	
Total assets	26,271,622	26,271,622	
Liabilities			
Deposits from banks	581,243	581,243	
Items in the course of collection due to other banks	-	-	
Customer accounts	19,591,409	19,591,409	
Repurchase agreements and other similar secured borrowing	-	-	
Trading portfolio liabilities	-	-	
Financial liabilities designated at fair value	-	-	
Derivative financial instruments	14,844	14,844	



Table 26: Expanded Regulatory Balance Sheet (continued)

	Balance sheet as in published financial statements	Under regulatory scope of consolidation	
(P'000)	As at period end 30 June 2019	As at period end 30 June 2019	Reference
Liabilities (continued)			
Debt securities in issue	364,060	364,060	
Other borrowings	936,742	936,742	
Accruals, deferred income and other liabilities	1,214,568	1,214,568	
Current and deferred tax liabilities	200,623	200,623	
Of which DTLs related to goodwill	-	-	D
Of which DTLs related to intangible assets (excluding MSRs)	-	-	E
Of which DTLs related to MSRs	-	-	F
Subordinated liabilities	201,840	201,840	
Provisions	85,894	85,894	
Retirement benefit liabilities	-	-	
Total liabilities	23,191,223	23,191,223	
Shareholders' Equity			
Paid-in share capital			
of which amount eligible for CET1 CAPITAL	51,088	51,088	Н
of which amount eligible for AT1	-	-	
Retained earnings	2,967,881	2,967,881	
Revaluation Reserve	61,430	61,430	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	-	-	
Total shareholders' equity	3,080,399	3,080,399	

2.8 Extract of Basel III common disclosure

Table 27: Extract of Basel III common disclosure

	(P'000)	Component of regulatory capital reported by bank	Source based on Reference numbers /letters of the balance sheet under the regulatory scope of consolidation from step 2.5
1	Directly issued qualifying common share (and equivalent for non-joint stock companies) capital plus related stock surplus.	51,088	Н
2	Retained earnings	2,655,073	
3	Accumulated other comprehensive income (and other reserves)		
4	Directly issued capital subject to phase out from CET1 CAPITAL (only applicable to non- joint stock companies)		
5	Common share capital issued by subsidiaries and held by third parties (amount) allowed in group CET1 CAPITAL)		
6	Common Equity Tier I capital before regulatory adjustments	2,706,161	
7	Prudential valuation adjustments	-	
8	Goodwill (net of related tax liability)	26,963	A-D



2.9 Main features of the regulatory capital instruments

Table 28: Main features of regulatory capital instruments

	FNBB007	
1	Issuer	First National Bank Botswana
2	Unique identifier (eg CUSIP, ISIN or Bloomberg identifier for private placement)	ISIN: BW0000001668
3	Governing law(s) of the instrument	Botswana
	Regulatory treatment	Tier II Capital Instrument
4	Transitional Basel III rules	Not Applicable
5	Post-transitional Basel III rules	Not Applicable
6	Eligible at solo/group/group and solo	Solo
7	Instrument type (types to be specified by each jurisdiction)	Unsecured Subordinated Notes
8	Amount recognised in regulatory capital (Currency in mil, as of most recent reporting date)	BWP 161.840
9	Par value of instrument	BWP100
10	Accounting classification	Borrowings
11	Original date of issuance	1 December 2016
12	Perpetual or dated	10 Years
13	Original maturity date	1 December 2026
14	Issuer call subject to prior supervisory approval	Callable after 5 years at the instance of the Issuer
15	Optional call date, contingent call dates and redemption amount	1 December 2021, Contin- gent call dates and redemp- tion amount Not Applicable
16	Subsequent call dates, if applicable	Not Applicable
	Coupons / dividends	Coupons Paid Quarterly
17	Fixed or floating dividend/coupon	Floating Rate
18	Coupon rate and any related index	180 Basis Points Above the Bank Rate
19	Existence of a dividend stopper	None
20	Fully discretionary, partially discretionary or mandatory	Mandatory
21	Existence of step up or other incentive to redeem	Not Applicable
22	Noncumulative or cumulative	Not Applicable
23	Convertible or non-convertible	Not Applicable
24	If convertible, conversion trigger (s)	Not Applicable
25	If convertible, fully or partially	Not Applicable
26	If convertible, conversion rate	Not Applicable
27	If convertible, mandatory or optional conversion	Not Applicable
28	If convertible, specify instrument type convertible into	Not Applicable
29	If convertible, specify issuer of instrument it converts into	Not Applicable
30	Write-down feature	Not Applicable
31	If write-down, write-down trigger(s)	Not Applicable
32	If write-down, full or partial	Not Applicable
33	If write-down, permanent or temporary	Not Applicable
34	If temporary write-down, description of write-up mechanism	Not Applicable
35	Position in subordination hierarchy in liquidation (specify instrument type immediately senior to instrument)	Subordinated to claims of General Creditors and claims of Depositors
36	Non-compliant transitioned features	Not Applicable
37	If yes, specify non-compliant features	Not Applicable



2.8 Main features of the regulatory capital instruments

Table 28: Main features of regulatory capital instruments

	FNBB007	
1	Issuer	First National Bank Botswana
2	Unique identifier (eg CUSIP, ISIN or Bloomberg identifier for private placement)	ISIN: BW0000001700
3	Governing law(s) of the instrument	Botswana
	Regulatory treatment	Tier II Capital Instrument
4	Transitional Basel III rules	Not Applicable
5	Post-transitional Basel III rules	Not Applicable
6	Eligible at solo/group/group and solo	Solo
7	Instrument type (types to be specified by each jurisdiction)	Unsecured Subordinated Notes
8	Amount recognised in regulatory capital (Currency in mil, as of most recent reporting date)	BWP 40.00
9	Par value of instrument	BWP100
10	Accounting classification	Borrowings
11	Original date of issuance	1 December 2016
12	Perpetual or dated	10 Years
13	Original maturity date	1 December 2026
14	Issuer call subject to prior supervisory approval	Callable after 5 years at the
15	Optional call date, contingent call dates and redemption amount	instance of the Issuer 1 December 2021, Contin- gent call dates and redemp- tion amount Not Applicable
16	Subsequent call dates, if applicable	Not Applicable
	Coupons / dividends	Coupons Paid Semi-annually
17	Fixed or floating dividend/coupon	Fixed Rate
18	Coupon rate and any related index	7.48%
19	Existence of a dividend stopper	None
20	Fully discretionary, partially discretionary or mandatory	Mandatory
21	Existence of step up or other incentive to redeem	Not Applicable
22	Noncumulative or cumulative	Not Applicable
23	Convertible or non-convertible	Not Applicable
24	If convertible, conversion trigger (s)	Not Applicable
25	If convertible, fully or partially	Not Applicable
26	If convertible, conversion rate	Not Applicable
27	If convertible, conversion rate	Not Applicable
28	If convertible, specify instrument type convertible into	Not Applicable
29	If convertible, specify instrument type convertible into	Not Applicable
30	Write-down feature	Not Applicable
31	If write-down, write-down trigger(s)	Not Applicable
32	If write-down, write-down (figger(s)	
		Not Applicable
33	If write-down, permanent or temporary	Not Applicable
34	If temporary write-down, description of write-up mechanism	Not Applicable
35	Position in subordination hierarchy in liquidation (specify instrument type immediately senior to instrument)	Subordinated to claims of General Creditors and claims of Depositors
36	Non-compliant transitioned features	Not Applicable
37	If yes, specify non-compliant features	Not Applicable



3. Credit Risk

Table 30(a) Qualitative Disclosures

Credit risk is the risk of loss due to the non-performance of counterparty in respect of any financial or other obligation. For fair value portfolios, the definition of credit risk is expanded to include the risk of losses through fair value changes arising from changes in credit spreads. Credit risk also includes credit default risk, pre-settlement risk, country risk, and concentration risk.

Credit risk management across the Bank is split into three distinct portfolios, which are aligned to customer profiles. These portfolios are retail, business and corporate:

- Retail credit is offered by FNB to individuals.
- Business (SME & Commercial) credit focuses on relationship banking offered by FNB to companies; and
- Corporate credit is offered through the RMB Division to large corporates.

Credit risk is one of the core risks assumed as part of achieving the Bank's business objectives. It is the most significant risk type in terms of regulatory and economic capital requirements. Credit risk management objectives are two-fold:

- **Risk control:** Appropriate limits are placed on the assumption of credit risk and steps taken to ensure the accuracy of credit risk assessments and reports. Deployed and central credit risk management teams fulfil this task.
- Management: Credit risk is taken within the constraints of the Credit Risk Appetite Framework. The credit portfolio is managed at
 an aggregate level to optimize the exposure to this risk. The credit risk is managed through various governance committees with the
 mandate of overseeing and managing the credit risk profile; these include Credit Sanctioning Committees, Ongoing Risk Management
 Committee, Segment Portfolio Committees and Provisioning Committee, overseen by the bank's Credit Risk Management Committee
 and the BRCCC.

Based on the bank's credit risk appetite, as measured on a ROE, NIACC and volatility-of-earnings basis, credit risk management principles include holding the appropriate level of capital and pricing for risk at an individual level and on a portfolio basis. The scope of credit risk identification and management practices across the bank, therefore, spans across the credit value chain, including risk appetite, credit origination strategy, risk quantification and measurement as well as collection and recovery of accounts in an arrear status.

Credit risk is managed through the implementation of comprehensive policies, processes and controls to ensure a sound credit risk management environment with appropriate credit granting, administration, measurement, monitoring and reporting of credit risk exposure.

Credit risk appetite measures are set in line with the bank's overall risk appetite. The aim of the credit risk appetite is to deliver an earnings profile that will perform within acceptable levels of earnings volatility determined by the bank's overall risk appetite. In setting credit risk appetite measures:

- The Bank's credit risk appetite is aligned to the current performance of the portfolio;
- Credit risk appetite is determined using both a top-down group credit risk appetite and an aggregated bottom-up assessment of the business unit level credit risk appetites; and
- Stress testing is used to enable the measurement of the financial performance and the credit volatility profile of the different credit business units at a portfolio, segment and franchise basis.

Credit risk limits include the following:

Business Unit Limits			
Counterparty limits	Borrower's risk grades are mapped to the FirstRand rating scale		
Collateral limits	For secured loans, limits are based on collateral profiles, e.g. loan-to-value bands		
Capacity limits	Measures of customer affordability		
Concentration limits	Limits for concentrations to industry, product and asset class		



3.1 Credit Risk Reporting

Reporting of credit risk information follows the credit governance structure illustrated below. The Credit Portfolio Committees (Retail, Business and Corporate Investment Banking) report to the Credit Risk Management Committee on the risk profile of the advances in each portfolio on a quarterly basis. These reports include a review of portfolio trends and quality of new business originated to enable an aggregated credit portfolio view for the bank

Credit Governance Structure





3.1 Credit Risk Reporting [Continued]

IFRS 9

The IASB published the complete version of IFRS 9, "Financial instruments", which replaces most of the guidance in IAS39. IFRS 9 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2018.

IFRS 9 introduces a new model for the recognition of impairment losses – the expected credit losses (ECL) model. The ECL model constitutes a change from the guidance in IAS 39 and seeks to address the criticisms of the incurred loss model which arose during the economic crisis. The Basel Committee on Banking Supervision ("BCBS") also issued guidance notes on the implementation of IFRS 9. The implementation and governance of this new financial standard is through the FNB Botswana Credit Impairment Framework.

IFRS 9 establishes a three-stage approach for impairment of financial assets, based on whether there has been a significant increase in the credit risk of a financial asset. These three stages then determine the approach required to recognize expected credit losses and interest revenue

Significant Increase in Credit Risk ("SICR") to assess this a qualitative and/or a qualitative assessment approaches have been defined to ascertain the increase in credit risk.

In the application of the significant increase test, the following definitions and requirements apply:

- Reporting Date
- Origination Date
- PD at Reporting Date (PDR)
- PD at Origination Date (PDO)

Impairment of financial assets

Adequacy of impairments is assessed through the ongoing review of the quality of credit exposures in line with the requirements of the applicable accounting standard (IFRS 9). Individual advances are classified on at least a monthly basis into one of the following three categories:

Impairment Classification

Type of Advance	Stage 1 <i>Performing</i> (Initial Recognition)	Stage 2 Underperforming (Assets with significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition and not low credit risk)	Stage 3 Non-Performing (Credit-impaired assets)
Loans repayable by regular instalments (e.g. mortgage loans and personal loans)	No installment in arrears as at reporting date.	One or more instalments in arrears as at reporting date. Includes accounts for which a SICR test has been applied in order to determine whether a facility has had a significant increase in credit risk since origination.	Three or more instalments in arrears as at reporting date.
Revolving facilities	The exposure is within approved limit and is not in arrears.	Repayment has not been made in accordance with the stipulated requirements for more than 30 days or where exposure is in excess of approved limit for more than 30 days.	Repayment has not been made in accordance with the stipulated requirements for more than 90 days or where an exposure is in excess of approved limits for more than 90 days

Advances are also categorised as non-performing loans where there are material indicators of unlikeliness to pay, e.g. the counterparty is under judicial management or declared insolvent. This classification is consistently used for both accounting and regulatory purposes. All defaulted exposures are considered impaired.



3.1 Credit Risk Reporting [Continued]

Impairment Assessment

Impairment Classification	Description
Stage 3	Exposure is in default; hence an account-level Stage 3 impairment is raised. This is based on the difference between the exposure and the net present value of expected recoveries.
Stage 2	Exposures reflect objective evidence of the likely occurrence of an impairment event; hence a Stage 2 impairment is raised. This is based on a pooled level assessment (by grouping homogeneous pools), considering the proportion of exposure that is expected to subsequently default and the associated net present value of expected recoveries.
Stage 1	Exposures do not reflect objective evidence of the likely occurrence of an impairment event, however, historical analysis indicates that an impairment event has incurred on some exposures, with an associated loss expected. An associated pooled level Stage 1 impairment is, therefore, calculated. This considers the proportion of exposures expected to migrate to either a past due or defaulted state in future.

Income statement impairment charge

Impairments are recognised through an impairment charge in the income statement. Exposures considered uncollectable are written off against the income statement. Subsequent recoveries against these exposures decrease the credit impairment charge in the income statement in the year of recovery.

3.2 Credit Risk Exposure

Table 30 (b&i) Total gross credit risk exposures, plus average gross exposure over the period broken down by major types of credit exposure.

Category	As at June 30, 2019 (P'000)
Term Loans	7,365,625
Suspensive sale debtors	1,451,641
Property loans	5,873,882
Overdrafts and managed accounts debtors	1,239,638
Lease payments receivable	837,087
Banks and Government	9,336,862
Other	590,367
Total Gross Exposures	26,695,102

Table 30 (c): Geographic distribution of exposures, broken down in significant areas by major types of credit exposure.

Category	As at June 30, 2019 (P'000)
Botswana	23,423,675
Southern Africa	2,649,021
North America	445,435
Europe	175,408
Rest of the world	1,563
Total Gross Exposures	26,695,102

3.2 Credit Risk Exposure [Continued]

Table 30 (d): Industry or counter-party type distribution of exposures, broken down by major types of credit exposure.

Industry/Sector	As at June 30, 2019 (P'000)
Agriculture	344,584
Building and property development	570,167
Business and trade	4,425,004
Individuals	10,826,495
Manufacturing	460,010
Mining	46,735
Transport and communications	311,624
Banks and Government	9,336,862
Other	373,621
Total Gross Exposures	26,695,102

Table 30 (e): Residual contractual maturity breakdown of the whole portfolio, broken down by major types of credit exposure.

Maturity	As at June 30, 2019 (P'000)
Maturity within one year	9,515,628
Maturity between one and five years	4,304,596
Maturity more than five years	12,876,878
Total Gross Exposures	26,685,102

Table 30 (f): By major industry or counterparty type: Amount of impaired loans and if available, past due loans provided; separately; Specific and general allowances; and Charges for specific allowances and charge-offs during the period

Impairments and Past Due Loans	As at June 30, 2019 (P'000)
Agriculture	101,731
Building and property development	301,324
Business and trade	84,957
Individuals	548,360
Manufacturing	337,100
Mining	0
Transport and communications	75,079
Total	1,448,550

Table 30 (g): Impaired loans by geographical areas

All impaired and past due advances relate to credit risk exposure the Bank has in Botswana.



Table 30 (h): Reconciliation of changes in the allowances for loan impairment

	As at June 30, 2019 (P'000)
Specific Impairments	
Opening Balance	566,299
Write Offs	244,284
	322,015
Add: New charges	259,291
Add: PV of Security Adjustment	58,520
Less: Release of provisions	-
Total Specific Impairment	639,826
Stage 1&2 Impairment	
Opening Balance	374,652
Add: New charges	31,094
	405,746
Total impairment at the end of the year	1,045,572

Table 31: Credit risk: disclosures for portfolio subject to the standardised approach

The Bank employs eligible ratings issued by nominated External Credit Assessment Institutions (ECAIs) to risk weight its exposures where the use is permitted. The ECAIs nominated by the Bank for this purpose are Moody's Investor Services (Moody's), Standard & Poor and Fitch. If the risk weights of the three assessments are different, the assessment corresponding to the two lowest risk-weights is referred to and the higher of those two risk-weights is applied.

Table 31 (b): Exposure amount subject to the standardised approach (rated and unrated)

As at June 30, 2018 (P'000)	Rated	Unrated	Total
Banks and Government	9,336,862	-	9,336,862
Other	6,388	17,351,852	17,358,240
Total Gross Exposures	9,343,250	17,351,852	26,695,102



3.3 Credit Risk Mitigation

The general qualitative disclosure requirement with respect to credit risk mitigation

Credit origination: Credit origination strategy and articulation of credit risk appetite

The overall credit risk appetite approach requires the business units to articulate the impairment capacity (i.e. bad debt charge) for different points in the cycle namely:

- Calm conditions (i.e. mean of expected loss distribution)
- Turbulent conditions; (mild downturn commensurate with a 1-in-7 year severity stress level) and
- Stressed Conditions (severe downturn commensurate with a 1-in-20 year severity stress level)

The credit impairment budgets are established with reference to historical and expected interest rate margins, cost to assets, capital levels, capital costs as well as desired ROE and NIACC levels at particular confidence levels.

Credit portfolio heads are responsible for the development of aggregation methodologies of credit capacities between product, brand and portfolio levels.

Sign off and monitoring of credit risk appetites

The business unit risk appetite thresholds should be signed off annually at the business unit's credit portfolio meetings and EXCO. This includes business unit level approval of the expected earnings volatility before being presented for approval at the portfolio committee. The committee will approve the overall credit risk profile before it is presented to the RCCC for ultimate approval.

On-going monitoring of the credit risk appetite currently occurs through a combination of continuous assessment relative to targeted portfolio characteristics and stress tests. The monitoring occurs at credit portfolio level with each credit portfolio head escalating breaches to internal risk committees and the RCCC where required.

Linking of the credit risk appetite to credit policies and business unit credit strategies

- The bad debt thresholds and acceptable tolerances for the volatility of earnings provide a quantitative measure of credit appetite.
- The targeted earnings profile needs to be supported by a comprehensive set of portfolio limits, linked quantitatively to the achievement
 of approved earnings profile and measured and monitored on a monthly basis for retail and quarterly basis for the commercial and
 wholesale portfolios.

The business units articulate their particular credit strategies in the context of the FNBB House View and within the limits included in the credit policy document. These strategies are debated at the segment portfolio credit committee with active participation by the relevant credit portfolio head, senior business and credit representatives.

The exact process followed in each business unit will depend on the nature of their business and approval processes. Business and Corporate Investment Banking credit, as an example, approve transactions on a name by name basis and implement the strategy on an industry basis or certain types of transactions which are regarded as higher risk in the particular economic environment. Retail segment articulates the strategy on a portfolio targeted origination approach.

Reporting

This report should provide an overview of the credit strategy currently followed for each of the major credit businesses in the context of the FirstRand House View, the stated credit appetite for each business, new business origination trends, as well as the performance of the underlying "in force" credit portfolio.

The intention is to act as a key focus point in the discussions around credit origination trends and strategy and to act as a record of the strategy followed at a particular point in time on the aggregate credit portfolio.

At credit portfolio level, additional credit portfolio reporting is also performed to support the credit overview and decisioning process. Where appropriate, information from these reports should also be included in the reports mentioned above.



3.3 Credit Risk Mitigation [Continued]

Credit risk measurement, assessment and mitigation / models

Credit risk models include:

- Application or rule-based scorecards used in the origination of retail business;
- Behavior scorecards used in the on-going management of retail business, as well as an input in new business origination; and
- Probability of default, loss given default, and exposure at default rating and quantification systems used in origination and on-going portfolio management
- Use of credit risk measures

The credit risk measures are used extensively in the FNBB processes for pricing and credit impairments. The assigned ratings are also used in the setting of credit risk appetite. Credit ratings and loss parameters also provide input into the capital assigned and are used to determine the return on risk adjusted capital.

Rating models

FNBB uses a number of quantitative models in support of its rating system to allow for robust and consistent estimation of PD, LGD and EAD. These quantitative models range from pure statistical models, such as the behavioral and application scoring systems, to constrained expert judgment models, for example the large corporate ratings which use a combination of structured expert review and quantitative models in order to derive the final rating.

ERM Group Credit Risk Management Committee is responsible for maintaining a master inventory of all rating models in use across the FirstRand Group. In compiling this, they are supported by the portfolio credit teams including the Retail, Business and Corporate Investment Banking teams, who are responsible for maintaining the inventories for their areas.

All new rating models need to be approved firstly by the business unit, then by the relevant credit technical committee (Retail and SME Retail or Wholesale and SME Corporate as appropriate), with ultimate approval being granted by the RCCC which has been appointed as the "designated committee" by the Board for purposes of model approval. In addition, the rating models are subject to an annual review and approval using the same structure.

The FirstRand credit rating scale (FR scale)

- A master rating scale (called the FR Scale) has been implemented across FirstRand in order to be able to communicate the ratings assigned to counterparties.
- The purpose of this scale is to provide an assessment of the rank order of credit exposures based on counterparty credit worthiness (excluding the impact of collateral).
- The FR rating is a current opinion of an obligor's overall capacity to meet its financial obligations. This opinion focuses on the obligor's ability and willingness to meet its financial commitments. It is furthermore a direct quantification or prediction of the default probability of the counterpart.
- The master rating scale ranges from 1 to 100, with FR 1 being the best credit quality and FR 100 the worst. Ratings of FR1 to FR9 are used for performing loans and FR100 is used for defaulted exposures.
- For purposes of Wholesale lending exposures rating and external reporting this 100-point master rating scale has been bucketed into 18 buckets – similar to Standard and Poor's rating symbols bucketing – to ensure adequate differentiation of risks for each rating category.
- FirstRand applies international scale ratings in the application of its internal credit rating methodologies. This means that ratings assigned are comparable across the FirstRand Group.



3.3 Credit Risk Mitigation [Continued]

Process of assignment of counterparty ratings

statistical credit scorecards using a combination of information disclosed by the customer, information held on the client by the bank and credit information held at the credit bureaus that operate in Botswana. Such ratings are used in the decision-making process to determine whether customers would qualify for the loan being applied for and is one of the determinants of the price that the client would be charged.

Customer ratings are also reassigned on a continuous basis through the use of behavioural scoring, updated on a monthly basis. These ratings are also used in other disciplines across the credit value chain such as collections and recoveries in addition to also being an input to origination decisions and the calculation of capital requirements.

A comprehensive rating approach for all Business and Corporate Investment Banking exposures with input to credit analysts has been developed to assist in the assignment of ratings. The approach can best be described as a "constrained expert judgement approach" with subjective assessments and rating model results as an input in the rating process.

The rating approach for Business is on a counterparty specific basis i.e. whilst the type of information used to determine ratings is typically similar to wholesale for larger entities, the level of judgement applied in order to determine the final rating is not.

Pricing for risk

FNBB operates on a risk-based pricing philosophy, whereby all metrics affected by risk are included in the credit capacity calculations from which detailed pricing levels at an overall portfolio and more detailed risk segment level are derived.

FirstRand essentially splits pricing into two distinct categories, i.e.:

a) Supply side pricing - This can be seen as the quantitative calculations performed.

b) Demand side pricing – Demand side pricing entails the optimisation capabilities created to maximise the value of the lending portfolio.

Credit analysis and evaluation

When evaluating credit risk, it is important to consider the following aspects:

- A borrower's willingness and track record in terms of debt servicing as assessed through the use of application credit scorecards;
- A borrower's ability to service and repay the debt as assessed through the use of detailed affordability assessments, using validated customer financial information. It is also important to consider a maximum allowable customer level debt servicing limit, i.e. all-in RTI, as well as make allowances for higher interest rates on total variable interest rate debt, on a forward looking basis, linked to the FirstRand House View.
- The customer's debt trajectory, i.e. customers taking on debt at a very rapid rate have proven to be significantly higher risk and this needs to be allowed for in the credit scoring environment.
- When assessing credit applications for clients where FirstRand does not hold the client's salary, special consideration needs to be given when assessing the expected levels of credit risk.
- It is also of paramount importance to protect the bank against undue levels of risk by also considering historical behavior and credit information.
- The ability of the bank to properly assess the credit risk posed by current and prospective clients are somewhat curtailed by the short-term nature of credit behavioral information.

Basel Pillar 3 Disclosure

For the Year Ended 30 June, 2019



3.3 Credit Risk Mitigation [Continued]

Credit analysis and evaluation [Continued]

Commercial and wholesale credit analysis and evaluation requires a greater degree of assessment:

- A borrower's willingness and ability to service and repay the debt:
- An understanding of the clients cashflow;
- An understanding of the borrower's business model and lending requirements in addition to future plans with confidence through effective analysis that these plans are feasible with key assumptions being validated.
- A sound sustainable financial position and performance, evidenced by audited financial statements and current management accounts, where appropriate;
- Reward commensurate with the risk;
- Availability of collateral of adequate value, acceptable quality and spread;
- Favourable environmental factors (geographical location of the business and its target market, products, competitors etc); and reputable ownership and management of the business.

Credit risk mitigation

Credit assessment focuses on the counterparty's ability to repay the debt, credit mitigation instruments are used where appropriate to reduce FNBB's lending risk through obtaining collateral where appropriate. These include financial or other collateral, guarantees or credit derivatives. The collateral types are driven by portfolio, product or counterparty type:

- Mortgage and vehicle asset finance portfolios are secured by the underlying assets financed.
- · Personal loans, overdrafts and credit card exposures are generally unsecured or secured via guarantees and suretyships.
- FNB Commercial and corporate and investment banking counterparties are mostly secured by way of balance sheet assets. Commercial property finance deals are secured by the underlying property and the cash flows generated.
- Structured facilities in Corporate Investment Banking are largely secured as part of the structure through financial or other assets.

Policies and processes for collateral valuation and collateral management

Collateral is valued at inception of the credit agreement and subsequently where necessary through physical inspection. In Business and Corporate Investment Banking, collateral is reassessed during the annual review of the facilities. For mortgage portfolios and other fixed property secured advances, the property is revalued every 3 years in line with policy.

Collateral is managed internally to ensure the banks title to the collateral is maintained on an on-going basis. The concentrations within credit risk mitigation types, such as property, are monitored and managed via the credit portfolio committee meetings.

Collateral is taken into account for capital calculation purposes through the determination of the loss given default ("LGD"). The existence of collateral results in a reduced LGD, and the level of the LGD is determined through statistical modeling techniques based on the historical experience of the recovery processes.

On Balance Sheet netting

FNB Botswana uses International Swaps and Derivative Association ("ISDA") agreements to govern the netting of derivative transactions. All transactions are valued on a daily basis and the appropriate netting of exposures is applied. The master agreement contains internationally accepted valuation and default covenants. For accounting purposes, netting is applied where there is legal right of setoff and the ability to settle on a netted basis. In general, whilst the ISDA agreements reduce the economic exposure, it does not reduce the accounting exposure.



3.3 Credit Risk Mitigation [Continued]

Concentration Risk

Credit concentration risk is the risk of potential loss to the Bank arising from excessive concentration of exposure to a single counterparty, industry, market, product, financial instrument or type of security, country or region, or maturity. This concentration typically exists when a number of counterparties are engaged in similar activities and have similar characteristics that would cause their ability to meet contractual obligations to be similarly affected by changes in economic or other conditions.

Concentration risk is managed in the credit portfolios, based on the nature of the credit concentration within each portfolio. Divisions must have in place systems and controls to identify, measure, monitor and control their credit risk concentrations. Each portfolio should set guidelines appropriate to their areas of activity and business strategy which must be measured and reported in the relevant portfolio reports. Credit policies should cover the different forms of credit risk concentration to which each division may be exposed. Such concentrations include (amongst others):

- i. Significant exposure to an individual counterparty or group of related counterparties;
- ii. Credit exposure to counterparties in the same economic sector or geographic region;
- iii. Credit exposure to counterparties whose financial performance is dependent on the same activity or commodity; and
- iv. Indirect credit exposure concentration, arising from the bank's credit risk mitigation activities, i.e. exposure to a single collateral type or to credit protection provided by a single counterparty.

Quantitative disclosure on eligible collateral

Collateral taken possession of and recognised in the statements of financial position

• Collateral in the form of deposits amounted to P529.3 million.

3.4 Counterparty Credit Risk

General disclosure for exposures related to counterparty credit risk

Counterparty Credit Risk is the risk of a counterparty to a contract, transaction or agreement defaulting prior to the final settlement of the transaction's cash flows.

Counterparty Credit Risk Activities

Counterparty credit risk measures a counterparty's ability to satisfy its obligations under a contract that has positive economic value to the bank at any point during the life of the contract.

It differs from normal credit risk in that the economic value of the transaction is uncertain and dependent on market factors that are typically not under the control of the group or the client.

Counterparty credit risk is a risk taken mainly in the group's trading and securities financing businesses. The objective of counterparty credit risk management is to ensure that this risk is appropriately measured, analyzed and reported on, and is only taken within specified limits in line with the bank's risk appetite framework as mandated by the Board.

Individual counterparty risk limits applications are prepared using the approved risk quantification methodologies and assessed and approved at the relevant Credit Committee. All Counterparty credit risk limits are subject to annual review, and counterparty exposures are monitored by the respective Ongoing Credit Risk function on a daily basis.



3.4 Counterparty Credit Risk [Continued]

Quantitative Disclosures

The measurement of counterparty credit risk aligns closely with credit risk measurement practices and is focused both on establishing appropriate limits at counterparty level as well as on ongoing portfolio risk management.

The counterparty credit risk weights are measured using the regulatory Current Exposure Method (CEM). Under the Current Exposure Method, FNBB calculates the current replacement cost by marking contracts to market, thus capturing the current exposure without any need for estimation, and then adding a factor (the "add-on") to reflect the potential future exposure over the remaining life of the contract.

Replacement Cost	The current replacement cost is determined by marking contracts to market, thus capturing the current exposure without any need for estimation.
Potential Future Exposure	The potential increase in the exposure between the present and contract maturity. An add-on factor is applied to the replacement cost to determine the potential future exposure over the remaining life of the contract.

The table below represents the bank's counter-party credit risk weighted assets (RWAs) as at 30 June 2019.

Counterparty Credit risk – Risk weighted assets

(P'000)	Residual Maturity	Principal Amount	Replacement Cost	Potential Future Exposure	Credit Equivalent Amount	Risk Weighted Asset
Exchange Rate	e Contracts					
	< 1 Year	300,526	1,142	3,005	4,147	3,797
	1 – 5 Years	-	-	-	-	-
	+ 5 Years	-	_	-	-	-
Total		300,526	1,142	3,005	4,147	3,798
Interest Rate C	Contracts					
	< 1 Year	-	-	-	-	-
	1 – 5 Years	204,431	1,238	1,022	2,260	2,260
	+ 5 Years	610,462	45,159	9,157	54,316	54,316
Total		814,893	46,397	10,179	56,576	56,576
Total OTC Derivatives		1,115,419	47,539	13,184	60,723	60,373



4. Market Risk

4.1 Market Risk in the Trading Book

Introduction

Market risk is the risk of adverse revaluation of financial instrument as a consequence of changes in market prices or rates. Market risk in the trading book includes interest rate risk in the trading book, traded equity and credit risk, commodity risk, foreign exchange risk.

Market risk in the trading book activities

The Bank's market risk in the trading book emanates mainly from the provision of hedging solutions for clients, market-making activities and is taken and managed by Rand Merchant Bank Botswana (RMBB). The Global Markets unit within RMBB functions as a center of expertise for all market risk-related activities. Market risk is managed and contained within the FNBB Board's appetite.

Quantitative disclosures

FNBB Market risk is measured using the regulatory standardized approach for regulatory capital and an internal stress loss methodology for internal measurement of risk. Under the standardized approach, capital is calculated for general market risk and specific risk.

The table below represents the Bank's market risk under standardized approach as at 30 June 2019. Market risk was contained within acceptable stress loss limits and effectively managed during the year under review.

Market risk under standardized approach - risk weighted assets

BWP'000	June 2019	June 2018
Interest rate risk	40,687	60,097
Specific risk	-	-
General risk	40, 687	60,097
Foreign Exchange Risk General Risk	115,618	6,475
Total	78,962	66,572



4.2 Market risk in the banking book

For market risk in the banking book (non-traded market risk), the Bank distinguishes between interest rate risk in the banking book and foreign exchange risk. The following table describes how these risks are measured, managed and governed.

Risk Measure	Managed by	Oversight			
Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB)					
 12-month Earnings Sensitivity; and Economic Sensitivity to Open Risk Position 	FNBB Treasury	 FNBB Risk Management FirstRand Corporate Centre (FCC) Risk Management FNBB ALCCO FirstRand International ALCCO FNBB Board Risk, Capital and Compliance Committee FNBB Board of Directors 			
Foreign Exchange Risk					
• Net Open Foreign Exchange Position (NOFP) to Total Unimpaired Capital	FNBB Treasury	 FNBB Risk Management FirstRand Corporate Centre (FCC) Risk Management FNBB ALCCO FirstRand International ALCCO FNBB Board Risk, Capital and Compliance Committee FNBB Board of Directors 			

4.3 Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB)

Introduction

Interest rate risk is an inherited position as a result of the underlying balance sheet and can be a source of value for the entity. The objective of management is to take a holistic view of the balance sheet across the business cycle, and proactively manage the natural position and the risks that impact the earning and financial position of the entity so as to achieve the best possible returns for shareholders by protecting and enhancing the balance sheet (economic value) and income statement (earnings).

IRRBB relates to the sensitivity of a bank's financial position and earnings to unexpected, adverse movements in interest rates. Interest rate risk in the banking book originates from the differing repricing characteristics of balance sheet positions/instruments, yield curve risk, basis risk and client optionality embedded in banking book products. The endowment effect, which results from a large proportion of non- and low-rate liabilities that fund variable rate assets, remains the primary driver of IRRBB and results in the Bank's earnings being vulnerable to interest rate cuts, or conversely benefiting from a hiking cycle.

IRRBB is an inevitable risk associated with banking and can be an important source of profitability and shareholder value. FNBB continues to manage IRRBB on an earnings approach, with the aim to protect and enhance the Bank's earnings and economic value through the cycle within approved risk limit and appetite levels. The endowment hedge portfolio is managed dynamically taking into account the continuously changing macroeconomic environment.

Assessment and management

The measurement techniques used to monitor IRRBB include NII sensitivity/earnings at risk as well as economic value of equity (EVE)/NAV. A repricing gap is also generated to better understand the repricing characteristics of the balance sheet. In calculating the repricing gap, all banking book assets, liabilities and derivative instruments are placed in gap intervals based on repricing characteristics.

The internal funds transfer pricing (FTP) process is used to transfer interest rate risk from the business segments to Treasury. This process allows risk to be managed centrally and holistically in line with the Bank's macroeconomic outlook. Management of the resultant risk position is achieved by balance sheet optimization or through the use of derivative transactions.



4.3 Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB) [Continued]

Interest rate risk management and assessment



Sensitivity analysis

A change in interest rates impacts both the earnings potential of the banking book (as underlying assets and liabilities reprice to new rates), as well as in the economic value/NAV of an entity (as a result of a change in the fair value of any open risk portfolios).

The role of management is to protect both the financial performance as a result of a change in earnings and to protect the long-term economic value. To achieve this, both earnings sensitivity and economic sensitivity measures are monitored and managed within appropriate risk limits and appetite levels, considering the macroeconomic environment and factors which can cause a change in rates.

NII Sensitivity/earnings at risk

Net interest income (NII) sensitivity is a tool that measures the sensitivity of earnings to changes in the level of interest rates over a specified horizon.

The NII sensitivity measure combines the repricing characteristics and rate correlations of the underlying banking book products and offbalance sheet positions to determine the impact on the Bank's projected NII.

NII models are run on a monthly basis to provide a measure of the NII sensitivity of the existing banking book balance sheet to shocks in interest rates. Underlying transactions are modelled on a contractual basis, assuming a constant balance sheet size and mix over the forecast horizon.

The table below shows the 12-month NII sensitivity for sustained, instantaneous parallel 200 bps downward and upward shocks to interest rates.

Project NII Sensitivity to interest rate movements

	Change in Projected 12-month NII		
	30 June 2019	30 June 2018	
Downward 200 bps	-13.52%	-18.19%	
Upward 200 bps	+10.32%	+6.69%	

Basel Pillar 3 Disclosure

For the Year Ended 30 June, 2019



4.3 Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB) [Continued]

The remaining earnings risk is as a result of non- and low-rate products in the balance sheet, the "endowment book" which are used to fund rate sensitive assets. This has a negative impact on the bank's NII margin in a cutting cycle as the decrease in NII from assets repricing to lower rates is not offset by a corresponding interest saving from liabilities. However, this endowment impact acts as a source of value to the bank with increased margins in a hiking cycle. The risk is managed on a strategic basis along with risk from the fixed book within approved risk limits.

Economic value of equity

FNBB's balance sheet management objective is to protect and enhance the balance sheet and income statement of FNBB. In line with this objective, interest rate risk in the banking book is primarily managed from an earnings approach over a specified horizon. In addition, changes to economic value are monitored and managed within defined risk tolerance levels. Economic value has the advantage that it considers all future cash flows and therefore can also highlight risk beyond the earnings horizon. The EVE is measured through PV01 which is the impact of a 1bps increase in rates on the Bank's open position. The PV01 was managed well within the bank's approved risk appetite.

BWP	30 June 2019	30 June 2018
PV01	-610,855	-286,633
Limit	-1,000,000 to 0	-350,000 to +350,00

4.4 Foreign Exchange Risk

Introduction

Foreign exchange risk is the risk of an adverse impact on the Bank's financial position and earnings as a result of movements in foreign exchange rates impacting balance sheet exposures.

Assessment and Management

The ability to transact on-balance sheet in a currency other than the home currency (Pula) is governed by regulatory limits. In FNBB, additional board limits are set for this exposure. Treasury is responsible for reporting and utilization of these limits against approved limits.

Foreign exchange risk in the banking book comprises funding and liquidity management, and risk mitigating activities which are managed to low levels.

Net Open Foreign Position (NOFP)

The table below shows the NOFP utilization which is measured against audited unimpaired capital.

NOFP

Open Exposure to Unimpaired Capital	30 June 2019	30 June 2018
NOFP	1.08%	6.78%



5. Operational Risk

Operational risk is defined as the risk of loss resulting from inadequate or failed internal processes, people, and systems or from external events. This definition includes legal risk, but excludes reputational and strategic risks.

5.1 The approach for operational risk capital assessment

Unlike other major risk types, operational risk is not assumed deliberately in pursuit of a commensurate return. It exists, to a varying degree, in all organisational activities. The scope and coverage of operational risk are defined by Basel event types. These event types are:

- Internal fraud
- External fraud
- Employment practices and workplace safety
- Damage to physical assets
- Business disruption and system failure
- Execution, delivery and process management

The definition and scope of operational risk includes Information Technology (IT) risk, as demonstrated by the inclusion of "Business disruption and system failure" as a separate event type. More specifically, IT risk can be defined as the risk of losses as a result of a compromise of confidentiality, integrity or availability of IT systems due to inadequate and failed internal processes, people, and systems or from external events.

Operational risk is governed in terms of the Operational Risk Management Framework (ORMF), which is a sub-framework of the Business Performance and Risk Management Framework (BPRMF). IT risk is governed by the IT Risk Management Framework (ITRMF), which is a sub-framework of the ORMF.

Risk mitigation

Operational risk is mitigated through a variety of activities and programmes, including the following:

- Issue and Action item monitoring and reporting
- Correction and improvement of business processes
- Optimisation of business processes
- Risk management activities and processes, including monitoring and reporting
- Investment in infrastructure, information technology and people
- Risk appetite settings
- · Tracking of risk profiles and exposure against set appetite levels

5.2 Measurement approach

FNBB follows the Basic Indicator Approach (BIA) for operational risk.

Methodology

Under TSA there are various regulatory requirements regarding risk measurement, management and governance. FNBB implementation of these minimum standards is described in the ORMF, with supporting policies for individual risk measurement tools.

Risk tools used for the measurement and monitoring of operational risk in TSA include loss event reporting (regulatory requirement), key risk indicators (KRIs), and process risk and control impact assessments (PRCIA).

All business activities are mapped to Basel business lines and a three year average gross income is calculated per business line. Each business line's average gross income is multiplied by a predefined beta factor to arrive at a capital requirement for a specific business line.



6. Equity Risk

The Bank is not exposed to any equity risk.

7. Remuneration

The FNBB Remuneration Committee (REMCO) is the governing body for all remuneration decisions within the Bank.

REMCO performs the following functions:

- guides the FNB Botswana CEO on remuneration policy and strategy;
- ensures that a fair and robust process is followed at all times;
- reviews salary increases, performance bonuses and share allocation of employees;
- oversees the adequacy of retirement and health care schemes for employees; and
- approves all incentive schemes.

REMCO meets twice in a year; in April to review the last year's increases and bonuses, and in July to prepare for the new financial year increases and bonuses. =The reward philosophy is reviewed every year during the July REMCO meeting.

7.1 FNB Reward Philosophy

Total Reward

The Bank believes that people often work for more than money and that a total reward focus is needed where all the reward elements are integrated. FNBB's strongest intangible reward elements are as follows: great culture (i.e. strong leadership, accountability, and innovation focus), growth and development, and a positive work environment with great colleagues.

The Bank acknowledges the principle of total reward including guaranteed pay, performance bonus, incentives, recognition schemes and long-term incentive schemes.

Competitive and Fair Reward

FNBB believes in paying competitive salaries that are aligned to the external market, provided performance expectations are met. Positions are benchmarked on a regular basis with similar positions in the market place to ensure competitiveness in the market that the Bank operates in. the Bank participates in the following surveys on a yearly basis; Tsa Badiri and Rem–Channel. Decision making is based on the Rem – Channel survey results which used by Group. Further, Group has a banking circle group which provides relevant bank comparisons.

Reward decisions are made fairly through robust and transparent processes.

The Bank does not wish to have any unjustifiable pay differences in salary between employees in the same role (assuming same qualifications, same level of experience and same performance rating).

Managing and Rewarding Performance

Whilst the Bank is a people centred organization, it is uncompromising in its demand for high performance. Each employee is kept accountable and is contracted to deliver work to an expected standard as the performance management approach aims to empower performance, rather than to discipline and control. Key performance areas, which are scored using a five-point rating scale, the relative weighting of each key performance area, as well as the measures, are contracted at the start of the performance period. There are two formal performance reviews per annum and the final overall rating is recorded. In addition, employees have a personal development plan ensuring that there is a focus on developing the individual.

The Bank is committed to the principle of managing and paying for performance and believes that all employees should have the ability to influence their earning potential through the value they add. Salary increases and bonuses are not awarded to poor performers.

Basel Pillar 3 Disclosure

For the Year Ended 30 June, 2019



7.2 Employee Types

FNBB has the following employee types:

- Permanent employees these are the pensionable workforce from non–clerical to management. As at June 30, 2019, there were 1384 permanent employees
- Executives these are Heads of business who report directly to the CEO. As at June 30, 2019, there were 15 members of the executive team.

7.3 Variable Pay

Types of variable pay

- 1. Performance bonuses
- 2. Sign-on bonuses
- 3. Retention payments
- 4. Shares conditional share incentive scheme

Summary of Employee Remuneration

As at June 30, 2019	Number of employees	Amount (P'000)
Number of non-senior employees who received variable remuneration during the financial year	1384	62,800
Number of senior management (Executive) who received variable remuneration during the financial year	15	11,712
Number and total amount of sign on bonuses awarded during the year	6	940
Total pay for non-senior managers	1384	417,365
Total Pay for Senior Managers (Executive)	15	20,535
Total Pay for Senior Managers (Executive)	15	20,232